
City of Keene
New Hampshire

KEENE CITY COUNCIL
Council Chambers, Keene City Hall 

April 18, 2019
7:00 PM

 
Roll Call
Pledge of Allegiance

MINUTES FROM PRECEDING MEETING

• April 4, 2019

A. HEARINGS / PRESENTATIONS / PROCLAMATIONS

1. Public Hearing - CDBG - Monadnock Food Co-op

2. Greater Goose Pond Forest Stewardship Plan - Jeff Littleton of Moosewood Ecological LLC

B. ELECTIONS / NOMINATIONS / APPOINTMENTS / CONFIRMATIONS

1. Confirmations
Agricultural Commission
Building Board of Appeal
Housing Standards Board of Appeal

2. Nomination
Agricultural Commission

3. Appointment of ad hoc Land Use Code Steering Committee

C. COMMUNICATIONS

1. Marcia Kayser - Resignation - College City Commission

2. Keene Swampbats - Request to Discharge Fireworks

3. HG Johnson Real Estate - Fee Agreement - 560 Main Street - Froling Energy

4. Roger Weinreich - Request to Use City Property - Block Party - Main Street

5. Ed and Kathleen (Kennedy) Burke - Beauregard Trust Property and 0 Chapman Road

D. REPORTS - COUNCIL COMMITTEES

1. Anthony & Fanella Levick/Granite Roots Brewing - Request to Sell Beer at Keene Farmers'
Market

2. Peter Poanessa & Judy Rogers/Magical History Tour - Request to Use City Property -
Walldogs Mural Festival

3. SB 165 "Relative to Net Energy Metering by Low-Moderate Income Community Solar
Projects” - Energy & Climate Committee



4. Acceptance of Donation - Fire Department

5. Lease Agreement - 12 Gilbo Avenue

6. Downtown Parking Options - City Manager

E. CITY MANAGER COMMENTS

F. REPORTS - CITY OFFICERS AND DEPARTMENTS

G. REPORTS - BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS

1. Resignation from Southwest Region Planning Commission - Planning Board

2. Confirmation to the Southwest Region Planning Commission - Planning Board

H. REPORTS - MORE TIME

I. ORDINANCES FOR FIRST READING

1. Relating to Licenses and Permits
Ordinance O-2019-04

2. Relating to Vendors in Parking Spaces or Parking Lots
Ordinance O-2019-05

3. Relating to the Human Rights Committee
Ordinance O-2019-08

J. ORDINANCES FOR SECOND READING

1. Membership on the Energy and Climate Committee
Ordinance O-2019-07-A

K. RESOLUTIONS

1. In Appreciation of Frank J. Hoye Upon His Retirement
Resolution R-2019-23

2. In Appreciation of Michael J. Martell Upon His Retirement
Resolution R-2019-24

3. Relating to Approving an Application for CDBG Funds
Resolution R-2019-22

L. TABLED ITEMS

1. Councilors Greenwald, Manwaring, & Richards – Tax Deeding - Kingsbury

Non Public Session
Adjournment



04/04/2019 

A regular meeting of the Keene City Council was held Thursday, April 4, 2019. The Honorable 
Mayor Kendall W. Lane called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM. Roll called: Janis 0. 
Manwaring, Thomas F. Powers, Terry M. Clark, Randy L. Filiault, Margaret M. Rice, George S. 
Hansel, Gary P. Lamoureux, Bettina A. Chadbourne, Stephen L. Hooper, Philip M. Jones, David 
C. Richards and Mitchell H. Greenwald were present. Carl B. Jacobs, Bartolmiej K. Sapeta, and 
Robert B. Sutherland were absent. Councilor Filiaultled the Pledge of Allegiance. A motion by 
Councilor Greenwald to accept the minutes from the March 21, 2019 regular meeting was duly 
seconded by Councilor Jones. The motion passed with a unanimous vote in favor. 

ANNOUNCEMENTS-MAYOR 

The Mayor reminded the Councilors that the solar array ribbon cutting and tour will be held on 
Monday, April 8, 2019 at 1 :30PM at 350 Marlboro Street. This is one of the State's largest solar 
array projects and will save the City of Keene millions of dollars while generating enough power 
to offset the electric load of nearly 100 homes. The array includes 2,010 solar panels on the 
rooftops of the Keene Ice and the adjacent Public Works Department building. 

The Mayor announced the 12th Annual Green Up Keene Event will be held on April 20, 2019 
from 8:00 AM to Noon. There will be a table in Railroad Square for folks to stop by and get their 
assignments. The Public Works Department encourages individuals and groups to get their 
assignments ahead of time by contacting Public Works. 

The Mayor announced the City of Keene has been designated by the Arbor Day Foundation as a 
2019 Tree City USA Community. This is the 40th year the City has been designated. The Tree 
City USA program began in 1976. The City of Keene was first designated in 1979 and is the 
second oldest Tree City in New Hampshire, Durham NH at 41 years is the oldest. 

NOMINATIONS 

The following nominations were received from the Mayor: Kira Wadsworth to serve as a regular 
member of Agriculture Commission with a term to expire December 31, 2021; Doug Brown to 
serve as a regular member of the Building Board of Appeal and the Housing Standards Board of 
Appeal with a term to expire December 31, 2021. The nominations were tabled until the next 
regular meeting. 

CONFIRMATIONS 

A motion was made by Councilor Greenwald and duly seconded by Councilor Jones to confirm 
the following nominations: Samuel Temple to serve as a regular member on the Historic District 
Commission with a term to expire December 31, 2019; Peter Starkey to serve as a regular 
member on the College City Commission with a term to expire December 31, 2020. On a roll 
call vote, with 12 Councilors present and voting in favor the nomination was confirmed. 
Councilors Jacobs, Sapeta, and Sutherland were absent. 

COMMUNICATION - ANTHONY & FANELLA LEVICK/GRANITE ROOTS BREWING­
REQUEST TO SELL BEER AT KEENE FARMERS' MARKET 

206 



04/04/2019 

A communication was received from Anthony & Fanella Levick, from Granite Roots Brewing, 
requesting to sell beer produced by them at their nano brewery at the Farmers' Market of Keene. 
The request was referred to the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee. 

COMMUNICATION - PABLO FLEISCHMANN/KEENE MUSIC FESTIVAL- REQUEST 
FOR ADDITIONAL COMMUNITY SPONSORED EVENT FUNDING - KEENE MUSIC 
FESTIVAL 

A communication was received from Pablo Fleischmann, from the Keene Music Festival, 
requesting an additional $3,000.00 of Community Sponsored Event funding to cover an 
expanded footprint for the event to encompass a "block party'' on the north side of Main Street 
between Eagle Court and Cypress Street. The request was referred to the Finance, Organization 
and Personnel Committee to be considered as part of budget discussions. 

COMMUNICATION - MAGICAL HISTORY TOUR - REQUEST TO USE CITY 
PROPERTY - W ALLDOGS MURAL FESTIVAL 

A communication was received from Judy Rogers and Peter Poanessa, from the Magical History 
Tour, requesting a license to hold the Walldogs Mural Festival in downtown Keene from June 
19-23, 2019. The request was referred to the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee. 

COMMUNICATION - PETITION - REQUESTING THE REMOVAL OF THE KIOSK­
WEST SIDE OF CENTRAL SQUARE 

A petition was received with 84 signatures requesting the replacement of the parking kiosk on 
the west side of Central Square with traditional coin operated parking meters. The petition was 
filed as informational. 

COMMUNICATION - COUNCILOR FILIAULT- OPERATING HOURS FOR FOOD 
VENDORS 

A communication was received from Councilor Filiault indicating his intent to offer an 
amendment to Ordinance 0-2019-03 to allow for unrestricted hours of operation for vendors 
operating in Keene. The communication was accepted as informational. 

MSFI REPORT - DORRIE MASTEN - REQUESTING A DISCUSSION ABOUT 
DOWNTOWN PARKING OPTIONS 

Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee report read recommending that the 
City remove the kiosk on the western side of Central Square, and replace it with meters that are 
still in stock by the City; and, that the whole issue of parking be followed up by the City 
Manager with a report back to City Council. The Chair referred the matter to the Finance, 
Organization and Personnel Committee. 
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MSFI REPORT- NOTIFICATION OF DRA WDOWN - GOOSE POND DAM 
IMPROVEMENTS PROJECT-PUBLIC WORKS DEPARTMENT 

Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee report read recommending accepting 
the report as informational. The report was filed into the record as informational. 

PLD REPORT-TIM ZINN/LET IT SHINE- REQUEST TO USE CITY PROPERTY - 2019 
PUMPKIN FESTIVAL 

Planning, Licenses and Development Committee report read recommending that a license be 
granted to Let It Shine, Inc. to use the Downtown area including Central Square and Downtown 
City rights-of-way and City property along with closing of any City Street and/or public right-of­
way as identified by City staff on Sunday, October 27, 2019 to hold the "Keene Pumpkin 
Festival, In the HeART of Downtown Keene, NH" subject to. the following provisions: 
• The Petitioner agrees to limit the number of pumpkins to 5,000; 
• That the actual event will be held from 1 :00 PM to 7:00 PM with the times for set up and clean 
up to be established with City staff; 
• There shall be no changes to the agreed upon event footprint presented in March 2019; 
• No changes to the license and/or the associated protocol documents will be accepted after 
September 1, 2019; 
• The Petitioner shall absorb the cost of any City services over and above the amount of City 
funding allocated in the FY 20 Community Events Budget, and agrees to remit said payment 
within 30-days of the date of the invoicing from the City; 
• That the Petitioner is permitted to place 10 porta-potties in City parking spaces located at the 
base of Washington Street from Friday, October 25, 2019 to Monday October 28, 2019, which 
will be chained together and affixed to ensure they are not vandalized while unattended 
overnight; 
• That free parking be granted under the provisions of the free parking policy for City parking 
spaces on Washington Street needed for storage of equipment from Friday, October 25, 2019 to 
Monday October 28, 2019, and spaces within the event footprint on the day of the event; 
• The furnishing of a certificate of liability insurance in the amount of $1,000,000 naming the 
City of Keene as aii additional insured; 
• The signing of a standard revocable license and indemnification agreement and associated 
protocol documents; and 
• That the Petitioner complies with any and all other recommendations of City staff. 

A motion by Councilor Richards to carry out the intent of the report was duly seconded by 
Councilor Greenwald. The motion passed with 11 in favor and Councilor-Powers opposed. 

PLD REPORT - MILONE & MACBROOM ON BEHALF OF PEOPLE'S LINEN -
REQUEST TO USE CITY PROPERTY - MONITORING WELL 

Planning, Licenses and Development Committee report read recommending that the City 
Manager be authorized to do all things necessary to negotiate and execute a license with People's 
Linen Services, LLC for the installation and maintenance of a groundwater monitoring well on 
City of Keene parcel 534-004, 300 North Lincoln Street. A motion by Councilor Richards to 
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carry out the intent of the report was duly seconded by Councilor Greenwald. The motion 
p&ssed with a unanimous vote in favor. 

FOP REPORT-MELANSON & HEATH-AUDIT FOR FISCAL YEAR ENDED JUNE 2018 

Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee report read recommending report read 
recommending the presentation be accepted as informational. The report was filed into the 
record as informational. 

FOP REPORT - APPLICATION AND ACCEPTANCE OF GRANT-TAXIWAY A 
RECONSTRUCTION AND EXTENSION - PUBLIC WORKS DEPARTMENT 

Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee report read recommending that the City 
Manager be authorized to do all things necessary to apply for, accept and execute a grant 
offering from the New Hampshire Department of Transportation, Bureau of Aeronautics and/or 
the Federal Aviation Administration for the design and construction phases of the Taxiway A 
Reconstruction/Extension Project at the Dillant-Hopkins Airport. A motion by Councilor 
Greenwald to carry out the intent of the report was duly seconded by Councilor Powers. The 
motion passed with a unanimous vote in favor. 

FOP REPORT- HOMELAND SECURITY GRANT PROGRAM - POLICE DEPARTMENT 

Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee report read recommending that the City 
Manager be authorized to do all things necessary to accept a grant ofup to $851.99 from the FY 
2016 Homeland and Security Law Enforcement Terrorism Prevention Program (LETPP) to send 
one member of the police department to the 2019 New York Tactical Officers Association 
conference in April, 2019. A motion by Councilor Greenwald to carry out the intent of the 
report was duly seconded by Councilor Powers. The motion passed with a unanimous vote in 
favor. 

FOP REPORT-ACCEPTANCE OF DRUG FORFEITURE DISTRIBUTION - POLICE 
DEPARTMENT 

Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee report read recommending that the City 
Manager be authorized to do all things necessary to accept a monetary State drug forfeiture in the 
amount of$604.25. A motion by Councilor Greenwald to carry out the intent of the report was 
duly seconded by Councilor Powers. The motion passed with a unanimous vote in favor. 

FOP REPORT-REQUEST TO ACCEPT A MONETARY DONATION - POLICE 
DEPARTMENT 

Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee report read recommending that the City 
Manager be authorized to do all things necessary to accept a $50 donation to be used for the 
Keene Police Department K-9 program. A motion by Councilor Greenwald to carry out the 
intent of the report was duly seconded by Councilor Powers. The motion passed with a 
unanimous vote in favor. 
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FOP REPORT-ATTORNEY GARY KINYON/372 MARLBORO STREET, LLC -
PURCHASE PROPOSAL FOR CITY PROPERTY ADJACENT TO 372 MARLBORO 
STREET 

Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee report read recommending that the City 
Manager be authorized to do all things necessary to negotiate and execute the sale of the 3,700 
square foot parcel. Staff does not recommend the sale of the other parcel referenced on east side 
of 3 72 Marlboro Street at this time. A motion by Councilor Greenwald to carry out the intent of 
the report was duly seconded by Councilor Powers. The motion passed with a unanimous vote 
in favor. 

FOP REPORT - ZACH LUSE/PARAGON DIGIT AL MARKETING - APPLICATION FOR 
COMMUNITY REVITALIZATION TAX RELIEF INCENTIVE (79-E)-FORMER GRACE 
METHODIST CHURCH AT 34 CHURCH STREET 

Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee report read recommending that the City Council 
finds as follows: 
That the structure proposed for redevelopment located at 34 Court Street is a qualifying and 
historic structure as defined by RSA 79-E; that the structure is located within a City designated 
RSA 79-E district, but is not within a currently defined Tax Increment Financing District; that 
the structure is not a residential property subject to an election for tax assessment relief under the 
low income housing tax credit pro gram of RSA 7 5: 1-a; that the proposed rehabilitation cost 
estimates exceed the threshold amount of $75,000.00 and constitutes substantial rehabilitation; 
that at least $5,000.00 of the total rehabilitation cost is devoted to energy efficiency in 
accordance with the U.S. Secretary of the Interior's Standards for Rehabilitation; that the 
proposed rehabilitation is consistent with the City's Master Plan; and that the proposed 
rehabilitation provides the following public benefits as required by Resolution R-2018-33: 
1. It enhances the economic vitality of downtown areas; 
2. It enhances and improves a structure that is culturally or historically important on a local, 
regional, state, or national level, either independently or within the context of an historic district, 
town center, or village center in which the building is located; 
3. It promotes the preservation and reuse of existing building stock throughout a municipality by 
the rehabilitation of historic structures, thereby conserving the embodied energy in accordance 
with energy efficiency guidelines established by the U.S. Secretary of the Interior's Standards for 
Rehabilitation; 
4. It promotes efficient design, safety, and a greater sense of community in a manner consistent 
with the Keene Comprehensive Master Plan; 
5. It will add to the City's employment base by creating at least one new, full-time job in 
Keene's downtown area. 

Therefore, the Committee recommends that the Application for real property tax relief on any 
assessed tax increment resulting from the substantial rehabilitation of the qualifying structure be 
granted for a period of five years beginning with the completion of the substantial rehabilitation 
as determined by the City's Community Development Department, and conditioned upon the 
property owner granting to the City at the time of substantial completion a covenant ensuring 
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that the structure shall be maintained and used in a manner that furthers the public benefits for 
the period of the tax relief, to be recorded at the Cheshire County Registry of Deeds at the cost 
and expense of the property owner. A motion by Councilor Greenwald to carry out the intent of 
the report was duly seconded by Councilor Powers. The motion passed with a unanimous vote 
in favor. 

FOP REPORT - ACQUISTION OF THE RAIL SPUR THAT BISECTS TWO PARCELS OF 
PROPERTY - CORNER OF RALSTON AND EMERALD STREETS 

Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee report read recommending that the City 
Manager be authorized to negotiate with Nancy Sheldon, on behalf of Shalldu, Ltd., regarding 
her request to acquire the rail spur that bisects two parcels on the comer of Ralston and Emerald 
Streets. A motion by Councilor Greenwald to carry out the intent of the report was duly 
seconded by Councilor Powers. The motion passed with a unanimous vote in favor. 

CITY MANAGER COMMENTS 

The City Manager announced that the City's Spring Street Sweeping Program has begun and will 
continue for the next 3 weeks. She continued with the week of April 8th is National Work Zone 
Awareness Week. Spring is here and construction activities on City Streets and State Highways 
will be ramping up. Each year thousands of workers, vehicle drivers and passengers are hurt in 
work zone accidents. The Public Works Department is asking drivers be alert when approaching 
and driving through work zones. These work zones are where our employees go to work each 
day and we want them to go home each night. 

The City Manager updated the Council on the Library Project from Facilities as of March 29, 
2019. The elevator is installed and waiting for a phone connection and then the final inspection 
on Friday, April 12, 2019. The connector between the two buildings is mostly completed, and 
just needs minor things to be completed. The Friend's of Keene Public Library basement is 
cleared for occupancy of book storage. The basement spaces still have plumbing fixtures needed, 
but will be completed in the next few weeks. Heberton Hall has had the final coat of urethane 
and the new maple flooring looks amazing. The Temple Room carpet has been installed and only 
needs minor touch up work. The second floor rooms, Cheshire TV area is completed and they are 
starting to move into their space. The first floor rooms, two conference and office space are 
completed. The restroom still needs fixtures. The sprinkler system is live, however, the fire alarm 
systems will not be ready for a few more weeks. The last piece is the HVAC connection and 
commissioning, of which we still do not have a date for this piece. There have been a variety of 
issues trying to get the contractors to the site, so a purchase of a few hundred gallons more fuel 
has been needed to get through the heating season. The estimated time to complete the interior 
work should be by the end of April. The exterior work should be completed by the end of May. 

The City Manager provided some updates from the Fire Department. Probationary 
Firefighter/AEMT Zachary Burke started his orientation training on Tuesday, April 2, 2019. He 
comes from Franklin Fire Department where he has served as a fulltime Firefighter/ AEMT since 
2016. Before that he was a firefighter with the Gilmanton Fire Department. He is a Certified 
Level II Firefighter and an Advanced Emergency Medical Technician. He obtained his 
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Associates Degree in Fire Science from the Lakes Region Community College in 2014. He is 
currently in Paramedic School with a tentative completion scheduled for summer 2019. This 
brings the Fire Department to full staffing. 

The City Manager provided some updates regarding City Hall. Facilities is preparing for the 
installation of key fobs for City Hall. Currently the wiring is being distributed throughout the 
building. This will provide all exterior doors to be under a system for greater security 
management of City Hall. The fobs will also offer increased control for building operations and 
will allow emergency services complete access without keys. The system has the capacity for 
future expansion when the City is ready to do so. The project is estimated to be complete at the 
endofMay. 

The City Manager announced Beth Wood has been selected for the role of Downtown 
Coordinator and is scheduled to start on May 1, 2019. She will be an employee ofMEDC which 
is where her office will be located. Beth lives in Keene, is active with the downtown group and 
has been involved in several local nonprofits. The last eleven years she has been serving as a 
General Manager for one or more local restaurants. She has a Bachelor's degree in psychology 
from Keene State College. 

MEMORANDUM - ENERGY AND CLIMATE COMMITTEE- HB 165 "RELATIVE TO 
NET ENERGY METERING BY LOW-MODERATE INCOME COMMUNITY SOLAR 
PROJECTS" 

A memorandum was received from the Energy and Climate Committee recommending the City 
Council draft a letter to the State Legislature stating they support HB 365 "Relative to net energy 
metering by low-moderate income community solar projects." The item was referred to the 
Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee. 

MEMORANDUM-MAYOR LANE AND ORDINANCE 0-2019-07 RELATING TO 
MEMBERSHIP ON THE ENERGY AND CLIMATE COMMITTEE 

A memorandum was received from the Mayor along with Ordinance 0-2019-07 Relating to 
Membership on the Energy and Climate Committee. The memorandum was filed as 
informational. Ordinance 0-2019-07 was read for the first time. The Ordinance was referred to 
the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee. 

PLD REPORT AND ORDINANCE 0-2019-03 RELATING TO VENDORS -TIME 
LIMITATIONS FOR CERTAIN ACTIVITIES 

Planning, Licenses and Development Committee report read recommending the adoption of 
Ordinance 0-2019-03 Relating to Vendors -Time Limitations for Certain Activities. The report 
was filed into the record. Ordinance 0-2019-03 was read for the second time. A motion by 
Councilor Richards for adoption of the Ordinance was duly seconded by Councilor Hansel. 
Discussion ensued. A motion to amend the Ordinance to have no restrictions on hours of 
operation for all vendors was made by Councilor Filiault and duly seconded by Councilor Clark. 
Lengthy discussion occurred. The motion to amend failed with six in favor, Councilors 
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Manwaring, Powers, Rice, Hansel, Lamoureux and Richards opposed, and the Mayor breaking 
the tie with a vote in opposition. Relative to the main motion on the floor for the adoption of 
Ordinance 0-2019-03, on roll call vote, 12 Councilors were present and voting in favor. 
Councilors Jacobs, Sapeta, and Sutherland were absent. Ordinance 0-2019-03 declared adopted. 

FOP REPORT AND RESOLUTION R-2019-13: RELATING TO AN APPROPRIATION FOR 
THE MAIN STREET CROSSWALK IMPROVEMENTS PROJECT 

Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee report read recommending the adoption of 
Resolution R-2019-13. The report was filed into the record. Resolution R-2019-13 was read for 
the second time. A motion by Councilor Greenwald for the adoption of Resolution R-2019-13 
was duly seconded by Councilor Powers. On roll call vote, 12 Councilors were present and 
voting in favor. Councilors Jacobs, Sapeta, and Sutherland were absent. Resolution R-2019-13 
declared adopted. 

FOP REPORT AND RESOLUTION R-2019-14: RELATING TO THE ALLOCATION OF 
FUNDS FROM THE SEWER INFRASTRUCTURE CAPITAL RESERVE TO FUND A 
PORTION OF A WATER/SEWER RATE STUDY 

Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee report read recommending the adoption of 
Resolution R-2019-14. The report was filed into the record. Resolution R-2019-14 was read for 
the second time. A motion by Councilor Greenwald for the adoption of the Resolution R-2019-
14 was duly seconded by Councilor Powers. On roll call vote, 12 Councilors were present and 
voting in favor. Councilors Jacobs, Sapeta, and Sutherland were absent. Resolution R-2019-14 
declared adopted. 

MEMORANDUM AND RESOLUTION R-2019-22: APPROVING AN APPLICATION FOR 
CDBGFUNDS 

A memorandum was received from Rebeckah Bullock, of Southwest Regional Planning 
Commission, along with Resolution R-2019-22. The memorandum was filed into the record. 
Resolution R-2019-22 was referred by the Chair to the Finance, Organization and Personnel 
Committee. The Mayor set a public hearing for Thursday, April 18, 2019 at 7:00 PM. 

TABLED ITEM-COUNCILORS GREENWALD, MANWARING, & RICHARDS-TAX 
DEEDING - KINGSBURY 

The Chair announced this item will remain tabled indefinitely. 

NON-PUBLIC SESSION 

At 8:12 PM, a motion by Councilor Greenwald to go into non-public session for the purposes of 
discussion of a land matter under RSA 91-A:3 II( d) was duly seconded. On a roll call vote, 12 
Councilors were present and voted in favor. Councilors Jacobs, Sapeta, and Sutherland were 
absent. Discussion was limited to the subject matter. The session concluded at 8:45 PM. A 
motion by Councilor Greenwald to keep the minutes in non-public session was duly seconded. 
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On a roll call vote, 12 Councilors were present and voting in favor. Councilors Jacobs, Sapeta, 
and Sutherland were absent. 

ADJOURNMENT 

A true record, attest: 
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City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

April 3, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Mayor Kendall W. Lane

ITEM: B.1.

SUBJECT: Confirmations

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 18, 2019.
Voted unanimously to confirm the nominations.
 
In City Council April 4, 2019.
Tabled until the next regular meeting.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Background - Wadsworth

Background - Brown

BACKGROUND:
I hereby nominate the following individuals to serve on the designated Board or Commission:
 
Agricultural Commission
Kira Wadsworth, slot 7 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2021
32 Colorado Street

Building Board of Appeal
Housing Standards Board of Appeal
Doug Brown, slot 3 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2021
46 Edgewood Avenue











City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

April 16, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Mayor Kendall W. Lane

ITEM: B.2.

SUBJECT: Nomination

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 18, 2019.
Tabled until the next regular meeting.

RECOMMENDATION:
I hereby nominate the following individual to the designated Board or Commission:
 
Agricultural Commission
Allen Raymond, slot 6 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2021
85 Carroll Street

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Background_Raymond





City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

April 16, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Mayor Kendall W. Lane

ITEM: B.3.

SUBJECT: Appointment of ad hoc Land Use Code Steering Committee

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 18, 2019.
Voted unanimously to confirm the nominations.

RECOMMENDATION:
I hereby appoint the following individuals to serve on ad hoc committee that would review proposed revisions
to the City Code for the purpose of the creation of a Land Development Code.  
 
Mayor Kendall Lane, Chair
Gary Spykman
David Richards
George Hansel
Margaret Rice
Douglas Barrett
Jim Phippard
Katie Cassidy Sutherland
 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

April 9, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM:

THROUGH: Patricia A. Little, City Clerk

ITEM: C.1.

SUBJECT: Marcia Kayser - Resignation - College City Commission

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 18, 2019.
Voted unanimously to accept the resignation with regret and appreciation for years of service.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Communication_Kayser

BACKGROUND:
Marcia Kayser is submitting her resignation from the College City Commission.  She has been a member since
March 2017 and has most recently been serving as the Co-Chair of the Commission.



hfitz-simon
Typewritten Text
In City Council April 18, 2019.
Voted unanimously to accept the 
resignation with regret and 
appreciation for years of service.
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Typewritten Text
City Clerk



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

April 15, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Kevin Watterson, President Keene Swampbats

THROUGH: Patricia A. Little, City Clerk

ITEM: C.2.

SUBJECT: Keene Swampbats - Request to Discharge Fireworks

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 18, 2019.
Referred to the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Communication_Watterson

BACKGROUND:
This is the annual request from the Keene Swampbats for two Class B fireworks displays on Alumni Field, one
to be held on July 3rd as part of their Independence Eve Celebration and the other to be held on July 20th.
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In City Council April 18, 2019.
Referred to the Planning, Licenses 
and Development Committee. 
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City Clerk



External Communication
Transmittal Form

April 16, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Greg Johnson, HG Johnson Real Estate

THROUGH: Patricia A. Little, City Clerk

ITEM: C.3.

SUBJECT: HG Johnson Real Estate - Fee Agreement - 560 Main Street - Froling Energy

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 18, 2019.
Referred to the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Communication _Johnson

BACKGROUND:
Greg Johnson is requesting that the fee agreement for his real estate services relating to Froling Energy and the
sale of 560 Main Street be executed.
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In City Council April 18, 2019.
Referred to the Finance, Organization
and Personnel Committee. 

hfitz-simon
Typewritten Text
City Clerk







External Communication
Transmittal Form

April 16, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Roger Weinreich

THROUGH: Patricia A. Little, City Clerk

ITEM: C.4.

SUBJECT: Roger Weinreich - Request to Use City Property - Block Party - Main Street

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 18, 2019.
Referred to the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Communication_Weinreich

BACKGROUND:
Roger Weinreich is requesting permission to use City property for a block party that would close a portion of
Main Street on Saturday, June 1 in front of their store, Good Fortune Jewelry.
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In City Council April 18, 2019.
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April 16, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Ed and Kathleen (Kennedy) Burke

THROUGH: Patricia A. Little, City Clerk

ITEM: C.5.

SUBJECT: Ed and Kathleen (Kennedy) Burke - Beauregard Trust Property and 0 Chapman Road

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 18, 2019.
Referred to the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Communication_Kennedy_Burke

BACKGROUND:
Ed and Kathleen (Kennedy) Burke are writing about the City's proposed purchase of a 27 acre parcel of
property owned by the Beauregard Trust.  In particular, they are concerned over public access to this property
and whether there would be any negative impact to their parcel located at 56 Chapman Road.  To mitigate their
concerns, the Burkes would like to purchase the 50 foot wide corridor that is adjacent to their property line and
merge it with their current property.  
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April 10, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Planning, Licenses and Development Committee

ITEM: D.1.

SUBJECT: Anthony & Fanella Levick/Granite Roots Brewing - Request to Sell Beer at Keene Farmers'
Market

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 18, 2019.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote of 3-0, the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee recommends that Granite Roots
Brewing be granted permission to sell alcohol at the 2019 Keene Farmer’s Market on City property licensed to
the Farmer’s Market of Keene and to allow samples to be provided to patrons. Said permission is contingent
on the following: submittal of a signed letter of permission from the Farmer’s Market of Keene, obtainment of
all necessary permits and licenses and compliance with all laws, including the requirements of NH RSA 179:44
II-a.

BACKGROUND:
Anthony Levick, of North Main Street, Troy submitting their annual request to sell beer produced by them at
their Nano brewery at the Farmers Market of Keene. They plan to have 16 ounce and 22 ounce bottles of beer,
and 16 ounce cans for sale this year and would like to offer small 4 ounce samples. The Liquor Commission
has approved four ounce samples at Farmer’s Markets. In addition, the Farmers Market of Keene has indicated
their support for this activity. 

Chair Richards verified through City staff that all requirements had been met. 

Councilor Rice said she is in favor of the idea and asked how many samples Mr. Levick usually has. Mr.
Levick said he has seven to eight different beers to sample at the Farmer’s Market, and it is a roped in area. 

There being no further questions from the Committee or public Chair Richards asked for a motion. 

Councilor Hansel made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Rice. 

On a vote of 3-0, the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee recommends that Granite Roots
Brewing be granted permission to sell alcohol at the 2019 Keene Farmer’s Market on City property licensed to
the Farmer’s Market of Keene and to allow samples to be provided to patrons. Said permission is contingent
on the following: submittal of a signed letter of permission from the Farmer’s Market of Keene, obtainment of
all necessary permits and licenses and compliance with all laws, including the requirements of NH RSA 179:44



II-a. 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

April 10, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Planning, Licenses and Development Committee

ITEM: D.2.

SUBJECT: Peter Poanessa & Judy Rogers/Magical History Tour - Request to Use City Property -
Walldogs Mural Festival

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 18, 2019.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote of 3-0, the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee recommends that a license be granted to
Arts Alive, Inc. and The Magical History Tour to use the Downtown area including Railroad Square,
Downtown City rights-of-way and City property, along with the closing of any City Street and/or public right-
of-way as identified by City staff starting on June 17th through the 23rd, 2019 to host the 2019 Walldogs Mural
Festival subject to the following provisions: 

• That the Petitioner is permitted to encumber various locations on the City right-of-way and City property
during pre-event site preparation and scheduled mural painting dates; 

• That the Petitioner is permitted to host activities on Railroad Square daily from Wednesday, June 19th through
Sunday, June 23rd, including family activities, non-profit displays and using a location on Railroad Street as a
starting point for guided mural tours; 

• That the Petitioner is permitted to hold a block party event on Court Street from Winter Street to Vernon
Street on Saturday, June 22nd from 11:00 AM to 11:00 PM including food trucks, live entertainment and the
serving of alcohol on the City right-of-way in front of the Machina Arts Restaurant space; 

• That free parking be granted under the provisions of the free parking policy for the use of City parking spaces
encumbered for equipment and storage at murals sites from Wednesday, June 19, 2019 to Sunday, June 23,
2019, and spaces within the Block Party Event footprint on the day of the event; 

• The furnishing of a certificate of liability insurance in the amount of $1,000,000 naming the City of Keene as
an additional insured; 

• The signing of a standard revocable license and indemnification agreement and associated protocol
documents; 

• The submittal of signed letters of permission from any private property owners for the use of their property; 



• That the Petitioner shall absorb the cost of any City services provided, and agrees to remit said payment
within 30-days of the date of the invoicing from the City; and 

• Said permission is granted subject to obtainment of any necessary licenses or permits and compliance with all
laws; and compliance with any recommendations of City staff. 

BACKGROUND:
Judy Rogers and Peter Poanessa, of Keene representing the Magical History Tour, are requesting a license to
hold the Walldogs Mural Festival in downtown Keene from June 19-23, 2019. Mr. Poanessa reported they
already have 150 artists signed up and are expecting between 200 to 250. They will be painting sixteen murals
around town. 

Kurt Blomquist, Public Works Director/Emergency Management Director complimented the applicants on their
protocol plan and efforts thus far. He continued two protocol meetings have already been held and there will be
another one before the event. Mr. Blomquist commented this is an exciting time for the City. Addressing the
prepared motion Mr. Blomquist noted it is a bit broad in a couple of areas as we are continuing to work with
them. Mr. Blomquist noted the uniqueness of the event (three days) being most events in the City are for one
day. In addition, they have all the setup and preparations before the event. Mr. Blomquist said staff
recommends granting a license for this event. 

Chair Richards asked for questions or comments from the public. 

Ms. Rogers addressed the motion condition referring to the applicant obtaining signed letters of permission
from property owners. She noted the buildings housing the sixteen murals will all have letters of agreement. Ms.
Rogers asked about the other properties (parking lots) and if signed letters was needed from them. Mr.
Blomquist said he would work with the applicant to make sure they have obtained the necessary permission; he
noted emails have been acceptable in the past. 

Ms. Rogers continued noting the motion refers to the Magical History Tour and Arts Alive who is their fiscal
agent. Arts Alive was added at the request of the City Attorney. She noted the Certificate of Liability is for
Magical History Tour and asked if Arts Alive had to be on all the documents. Tom Mullins, City Attorney
replied as long as the Certificate of Insurance is properly issued and executed, and lists the City as an additional
insured it does not matter from his perspective which entity it comes from. He added Arts Alive is on the
contract for the mural going up on City Hall. Ms. Rogers then asked if the license and other documents needed
to be signed by both parties. Attorney Mullins stated the license would be issued to both parties; Arts Alive and
Magical History Tour. Attorney Mullins added it is up to you how you want to handle the separate contracts
with the property owners for the murals. 
There being no further questions from the Committee or public Chair Richards asked for a motion. 

Councilor Rice made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Hansel. 

On a vote of 3-0, the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee recommends that a license be granted to
Arts Alive, Inc. and The Magical History Tour to use the Downtown area including Railroad Square,
Downtown City rights-of-way and City property, along with the closing of any City Street and/or public right-
of-way as identified by City staff starting on June 17th through the 23rd, 2019 to host the 2019 Walldogs Mural
Festival subject to the following provisions: 

• That the Petitioner is permitted to encumber various locations on the City right-of-way and City property
during pre-event site preparation and scheduled mural painting dates; 

• That the Petitioner is permitted to host activities on Railroad Square daily from Wednesday, June 19th through



Sunday, June 23rd, including family activities, non-profit displays and using a location on Railroad Street as a
starting point for guided mural tours; 

• That the Petitioner is permitted to hold a block party event on Court Street from Winter Street to Vernon
Street on Saturday, June 22nd from 11:00 AM to 11:00 PM including food trucks, live entertainment and the
serving of alcohol on the City right-of-way in front of the Machina Arts Restaurant space; 

• That free parking be granted under the provisions of the free parking policy for the use of City parking spaces
encumbered for equipment and storage at murals sites from Wednesday, June 19, 2019 to Sunday, June 23,
2019, and spaces within the Block Party Event footprint on the day of the event; 

• The furnishing of a certificate of liability insurance in the amount of $1,000,000 naming the City of Keene as
an additional insured; 

• The signing of a standard revocable license and indemnification agreement and associated protocol
documents; 

• The submittal of signed letters of permission from any private property owners for the use of their property; 

• That the Petitioner shall absorb the cost of any City services provided, and agrees to remit said payment
within 30-days of the date of the invoicing from the City; and 

• Said permission is granted subject to obtainment of any necessary licenses or permits and compliance with all
laws; and compliance with any recommendations of City staff. 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

April 10, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Planning, Licenses and Development Committee

ITEM: D.3.

SUBJECT: SB 165 "Relative to Net Energy Metering by Low-Moderate Income Community Solar
Projects” - Energy & Climate Committee

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 18, 2019.
Voted with 12 in favor and one opposed to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote of 3-0, the Planning, Licenses, and Development Committee recommends that a letter of support be
submitted to the NH State Legislators and Governor Sununu for SB 165 "Relative to net energy metering by
low-moderate income community solar projects”.

BACKGROUND:
Terry Clark, Ward 3 Councilor, and Committee liaison said net metering is a rate program that allows customers
to use their own renewable energy sources to generate electricity and sell it back to Eversource at the market
rate. He provided examples of low-income community solar such as Base Hill and Tanglewood Mobile Home
Association. Councilor Clark reported SB-165 crossed over into the House last week. Councilor Clark said the
Bill modifies the method of calculating the energy metering credits for low to moderate income communities’
solar projects. It gives the opportunity to eliminate the middle man by giving the option of placing an
individual’s energy credit directly onto the individual’s energy bill instead of sending taxable dividends through
the mail; credits on the energy bill are not taxable. Councilor Clark outlined how the Bill would benefit individual
share-holders including a three cent premium being added to the market rate. This Bill would also help the City
reach its 100 percent Renewable Energy goal. The Energy and Climate Committee urges this Committee to
send a letter of support to our County delegates and the Governor. 

Chair Richards asked for Committee questions or comments. 

Councilor Hansel noted this popped up on his radar talking about a potential low-income project in Keene that
could benefit from this legislation. Councilor Hansel continued one of the things we have struggled with as we
have gone to more renewables and solar is it tends to hit the higher incomes first; so they are looking for ways
to make it accessible to lower-income people. He noted the PUC is now required to have two projects a year
that qualify as moderate to low-income. Councilor Hansel is looking forward to supporting this Bill and its
passing. 

There being no further questions or comments from the Committee or public Chair Richards asked for a
motion. 



Councilor Hansel made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Rice 

On a vote of 3-0, the Planning, Licenses, and Development Committee recommends that a letter of support be
submitted to the NH State Legislators and Governor Sununu for SB 165 "Relative to net energy metering by
low-moderate income community solar projects”. 
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April 11, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.4.

SUBJECT: Acceptance of Donation - Fire Department

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 18, 2019.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to accept a donation of $50.00 from Susan Hood.

BACKGROUND:
Fire Chief Mark Howard was the first to address the Committee and made reference to a donation the
department had received in the amount of $50.00 from Susan Hood. The Chairman asked whether it was for
any special occasion. The Chief stated it had a note attached extending Ms. Hood’s appreciation to the
department for their service to the community. 

Councilor Clark made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Powers. 

On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to accept a donation of $50.00 from Susan Hood. 



City of Keene, N.H.
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April 11, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.5.

SUBJECT: Lease Agreement - 12 Gilbo Avenue

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 18, 2019.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the City Manager be authorized
to do all things necessary to negotiate and execute a lease with Ash Sheehan for the space located at 12 Gilbo
Avenue.

BACKGROUND:
Parks, Recreation and Facilities Director Andrew Bohannon stated this item is in reference to a lease agreement
for 12 Gilbo Avenue with Ash Sheehan. This space is currently leased by Mr. Sheehan under the Taco Odelay
lease and this lease expires at the end of this month. Mr. Sheehan is looking to renew the lease and have a new
contract to go along with his new business – a nano-brewery which he is opening at the old TD Bank space on
Main Street. 

Mr. Bohannon stated one item the city requested from Mr. Sheehan is to keep the bathrooms open while his
business is open for public use. Mr. Sheehan has agreed to do so. Chair Greenwald stated Lindy’s Diner is
pleased to have other restrooms that are open downtown. The Chairman asked whether there is anything in the
lease which requires him to keep the bathrooms open. The City Manager stated the lease language would need
to be negotiated with Mr. Sheehan once this item is approved. She further stated language is going to be added
regarding access and the city wants to make sure the space is not going to be turned into storage and to make
sure it stays active. 

Councilor Clark asked whether there are any set standards the tenant has to meet to be opened a certain number
of hours to operate as a restaurant. The Manager stated she was not aware of any set standards and this is
something staff will be working out with Mr. Sheehan. 

Councilor Jacobs made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Powers. 

On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the City Manager be authorized
to do all things necessary to negotiate and execute a lease with Ash Sheehan for the space located at 12 Gilbo
Avenue. 
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April 11, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.6.

SUBJECT: Downtown Parking Options - City Manager

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 18, 2019.
Voted with 9 in favor and 4 opposed to amend the recommendation as follows: to remove the existing kiosk;
reinstall the meters that were removed; and, direct staff to develop a comprehensive plan for all downtown
parking by surveying all stakeholders, (shoppers, store owners, building owners, residents) taking in to
consideration kiosks, smart meters, parking time limits, hours of operation, and other issues.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 4-1 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Council supports
the modification of the Kiosk at Central Square West to a “pay and display” model using a new vendor (IPS),
after 30 days of successful implementation and operation the Parking Services Division will return to the
Finance, Organization, and Personnel Committee with a plan to convert remaining existing Kiosks; and install
additional Kiosks around Central Square using the same technology.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Memorandum_City Manager

Parking Graph

BACKGROUND:
City Manager Elizabeth Dragon stated this item is because of concerns raised by Ms. Masten owner of
Pedraza’s regarding parking. The letter was forwarded to the MSFI Committee who made recommendations to
the full Council to remove the kiosk and reinstall the old meters. The Council has forwarded the item to the
Finance Committee for an in depth review of numbers and how much each option would cost. 

The Manager went on to say she is requesting the Committee support the modification of the kiosk at Central
Square West to a “pay and display” model using a new vendor - IPS, with 30 days of successful
implementation and operation. After which time the Parking Services Division will come before the Finance,
Organization, and Personnel Committee with a plan to convert the remaining existing kiosks and install
additional kiosks around Central Square using the same technology. 

The Manager agreed the City has had some issues with this kiosk and stated the current kiosk vendor is Cale
and they use AT&T for communications. She noted there have been some physical hardware issues and AT&T
does not have the most reliable service in Keene. There have also been some user issues such as unfamiliarity



with this system. 

The Manager went on to say the parking division has, through their review, recommended the pay and display
model. The new vendor staff is recommending uses Verizon which has the best coverage in New Hampshire.
Another feature of pay and display is that it can also work offline so if there is an issue with communication, the
information could be stored and the transaction could be processed at a later time – this would help
enforcement officers do a visual inspection of the receipt on the dashboard instead of relying on an update of
the software. 

The city has also discussed with the vendor adding a tilt sensor to let us know if the kiosk is being jolted and
have requested IPS look at turning the kiosk to reduce sun glare. 

The Manager went on to say with the Park Mobile app, once the maximum of two hours is reached a driver has
to wait 15 minutes before they are permitted to move their vehicle to a different spot. With this new kiosk, that
time limit has been changed to five minutes. The city is looking at reducing that even more and relying on
chalking of tires for compliance. 

Another possibility being considered is if a driver purchased time from the kiosk and has remaining time on their
pay and display receipt they will be able to move their cars to other non-kiosk locations, such as traditional
meters on Main Street. Parking enforcement will not only check the meter to see if time is expired, but will also
do a visual inspection to see if there is time left on a pay and display receipt. Ms. Dragon noted this is for on-
street parking kiosks only not for garage/lots which have different rates. This allows for maximum flexibility and
addresses other issues the city has been made aware of. 

Ms. Dragon noted the Parking Services Division is planning training sessions both at the kiosk and in the office.
The other issue is pay and display has a .45 cent transaction fee but there is the option to purchase pre-paid
cards at the parking office that have no fees. 

Ms. Dragon went on to say phase two would involve locating this model of kiosks around the square to provide
for consistency in this area of downtown. 

The Manager then talked about the cost - phase one cost would be at no cost to the city 
for the first 30 days and will not require any permanent changes to the sidewalk. 

Phase two would convert all eleven existing kiosks at $2,800 per unit, for a total cost $30,800. The Manager
stated after 30 days if the city decides to continue with implementation of the new kiosks the city would need to
add two kiosks around central square for an additional cost of $5,600. 

Ms. Dragon then provided a comparison of smart meters around Central Square. There are 41 metered spaces
at Central Square, there will be four more purchased for repair and malfunction. Each of these will be at a cost
of $473 for a total cost of $21,285. 
The ongoing cost for smart meters is $8 per meter per month and for 41 meters that would be $328 per month. 

The costs for kiosks covering the same amount of space would be $55 per month. For three kiosks it will be
$165 per month for an annual difference of $1,956. 

Ms. Dragon then went over what the MSFI Committee recommended. If the old meters were to be installed,
the sidewalks would need to be drilled to locate these meters. 
Staff has confirmed the city has enough meters for the 14 parking spaces located at Central Square West. There
aren’t sufficient meter posts but these could be ordered at $46 per post and this could cost close to $320. Dig
safe would need to mark utilities and this work could take approximately three working days. Once the Kiosk is
removed from the sidewalk pad - public works would cut and grind down remaining bolts. The installation



could take two public works employees no more than four hours, which equals approximately $250 of staff time
during regular hours. The installation of these meters would require reconfiguration of the outside seating space.

Ms. Dragon stressed the importance of downtown outdoor dining space. She noted she had a conversation
with the owner of The Stage Restaurant who indicated the outdoor dining area is very important to his business.
Ms. Dragon stated this owner is not opposed to a kiosk. She went on to say her memo talks about the prior
reconfigurations of the area in front of Pedraza’s. This was because of some tree and drainage issues but there
are also some maintenance issues public works deals with in the winter and summer due to the parking meters
and clearing those areas. 

The Manager noted the last page of her memo gives pros and cons for mechanical meters, single space meters
and multi space meters. She went on to say smart meters are the wave of the future but having a limited amount
of space which is important for outdoor dining, becomes an issue. Ms. Dragon referred to a chart prepared by
the Parking Manager to show what the trend for usage was for this location and since 2015 all of the areas have
trended down in terms of utilization and this area is no different from the rest. She also noted the increase in
mobile payments. This concluded the Manager’s presentation. 

The Chairman thanked staff for all the effort that has gone into this item and indicated every concern that has
been raised has been addressed with this memo. 

Councilor Powers clarified parking services has received numerous comments about the mechanical aspect of
this kiosk- the Manager agreed and noted the review staff did indicates there have been communication issues
with all of the kiosks and this definitely indicates it has a lot to do with AT&T being the service provider. 

Councilor Chadbourne clarified changing a service provider would not require changing kiosks. Ms. Dragon
agreed. The Councilor went on to say she felt this work should coincide with the work being planned for
downtown, even though she is not suggesting anything at this time. Ms. Dragon noted new kiosks did not need
to be purchased the existing ones could be modified and this was the $2,800 cost she had mentioned earlier.
The two extra kiosks she had requested is to maintain redundancy. The Councilor asked how much loss of
outdoor seating staff was anticipating. Ms. Dragon stated staff would have to recalculate the seating and stated
she did not have this number today but noted there is a one-foot radius around the meter that would be needed
as a buffer as well as space for people to walk through. 

Councilor Chadbourne asked whether the new vendor would also carry the .45 cent user fee. Ms. Dragon
answered in the affirmative and went on to say this is a part of the park mobile transaction but if customers want
to avoid the fee, parking cards could be purchased directly from the parking office. The Councilor noted when
she parks in Concord the user fee is included in the parking rate. 

Jarred Goodell of 14 Skyview Circle and Dorrie Masten of 326 Matthews Road, Swanzey addressed the
Committee next. Mr. Goodell stated he is representing Ms. Masten on this issue as it relates to The Pour
House, Pedraza’s, Keene Apartments and the other businesses she owns. He noted they have been before the
MSFI Committee with respect to this item, and that committee voted 4-1 to remove the kiosk located on the
west side of Central Square and replace it with traditional meters, which item has been forwarded to the Finance
Committee. He noted they have many concerns with the Memo from the City Manager – Mr. Goodell stated
the owner of The Stage had indicated he did not say that he approved a kiosk, but rather that he preferred smart
meters and stated he had that in writing from Mr. Benik. 

Mr. Goodell went on to say city staff has been very cooperative with this issue. However, these kiosks have
negatively impacted the petitioner and added replacing them with the pay and display system just would not
work. He stated one of the problems the current system has is not just a software issue, but also a hardware
issue where the receipts are getting jammed and added the pay and display also requires a receipt. He explained
with the system jamming the receipts that eventually come out are expired tickets. He questioned why the city is



trying to fix a problem that is not broken and pointed out the traditional meters that exist elsewhere in the city are
very functional. He stated the petitioner is open to the installation of smart meters which will take time but the
petitioner in the meantime demands the kiosk located on the west side of Central Square be immediately
removed and replaced with the old meters. He stressed the negative impact this kiosk is having on the
petitioner’s businesses. 

Ms. Masten added to how badly these kiosks operate, she asked the traditional meters be brought back and
then the city have a discussion with businesses as to a proper solution. She referred to the many negative
comments this item has had on social media and the 27 downtown merchants that have signed a petition and
asked the city listen to what the businesses are asking for. 

Mayor Lane felt it was strange to be discussing going back to a 1940’s model for parking meters – what should
be discussed is how the 1940 technology could be eliminated and move forward with a newer version. He
agreed the kiosk being discussed does have issues but noted the one at the City Hall deck does work very well.
The Mayor went on to say there has been question about waiting until the downtown revitalization happens but
noted it is unclear when this is going to happen and the city is a long way from any proposal for this work and
asked not to hold up parking based on that plan. The Mayor felt the discussion should be how to make kiosks
more user friendly and get rid of the existing meters. 

Chair Greenwald clarified if the city was to go with the existing kiosk staff’s suggestion is for a different vendor,
different software and hardware. The Manager agreed and went on to say staff did look at the data for how
many times there have been problems with receipts, the last time was in 2018 and this time it was because of
paper installation which caused the jam. The Chairman felt the two-hour limit should also be changed. 

The Chairman asked whether staff could address the benefits of a kiosk versus traditional meters. Parking
Operations Manager Wendy Walker and Police Chief Steve Russo addressed the Committee next. Ms. Walker
stated different communities have different needs, but noted angle parking lends itself to multi-space meters also
known as kiosks. People also prefer the view which posts tend to block, Public Works also benefits not having
posts in the way for cleanup. The Chairman stressed he would like to know the benefit for the community.
Chief Russo added it is not about being easier for Public Works but more so a safety feature being able to
remove more of the snow. Ms. Walker added when people are able to pay using credit cards they tend to stay in
the downtown much longer and not having to carry coins makes it easier for the public. 

Councilor Powers asked why pay and display is better than the other technology of putting in one’s license
plate. Ms. Walker stated pay by plate isn’t as user friendly, it has more steps – which causes user errors. The
Councilor noted there is also the need to have to walk back to one’s car and put the ticket on the dashboard. 

Councilor Clark asked how many instruction steps are required with the pay by plate. Ms. Walker stated with
the pay by plate there are three steps. 

Councilor Jacobs noted the CIP has an appropriation for smart meters and it has been stated these meters are
the wave of the future and asked if this was the case asked how adding more kiosks gets to that plan for the
future. Ms. Dragon stated the space restriction that exists on Central Square exists elsewhere in the downtown
and the kiosks are to address those space issues. Ms. Dragon stated there still needs to be a decision made as
to whether smart meters would work or whether the city should be going with kiosks. Chief Russo noted if
there are 14 meters on Central Square there would be the need to purchase 14 individual meters but a kiosk
could serve one particular zone and they can be connected should one break down. The Chairman asked
whether the City is chalking tires – Ms. Walker stated this depends on the number of available staff on a
particular day. 

Councilor Hooper stated he would like to slow this process down and not make any decisions without getting
more input from the public. He felt pay and display is an easier system compared to the pay by plate. The



Councilor added pay and display is easier but there is still some confusion for those who are not used to it. The
Councilor suggested slowing down the decision on this item and giving the public the chance to provide input. 

Councilor Filiault stated he agreed we don’t want to go back to the 1940’s technology but to bring everyone to
the same playing field; this might be the best option while the City discusses all of downtown. He felt the city
should slow down with this decision, put the meters back temporarily and not “piece meal” it and take time to
figure this out. He asked the Finance Committee to do what the MSFI Committee did; take this in two separate
phases (1) put everyone on the same playing field – put the meters back. (2) Have the City Manager study the
situation and take time to look at the issues. He reminded the Committee this was the second time the city has
installed a kiosk that has not worked in the downtown. 

Mr. Goodell addressed the Committee again and asked what in the hardware specifically relating to the receipts
will be changing. Ms. Dragon stated the outside box will remain but the hardware inside will change which will
change the software and the service provider. Mr. Goodell stated they would be happy to provide a detailed list
for the next Council meeting regarding this receipt issue which seems to be a consistent problem. He further
stated with the issue of people not having change to pay for meters, that problem can be solved with the park
mobile app. Mr. Goodell asked for one safety issue that has arisen because of the older meters. He also brought
up the issue about not wanting to drill into the sidewalk to install these meters and noted smart meters are going
to need the sidewalks to be drilled. With respect to user error, Mr. Goodell felt the public seems to be blamed
for the kiosk not functioning and agreed this might be the case but felt the downtown should be something that
works for everyone and this kiosk does not work for everyone. He went on to say the petitioner is willing to pay
for half of the cost to change the existing kiosk back to what Central Square originally had. 

With respect to moving from one kiosk to another one because of kiosk failure –Mr. Goodell asked why
anyone would want to waste time moving around from one kiosk to another when there are places like
Applebee’s where parking is free. He reiterated the need for bringing back the traditional meters and Ms.
Masten’s willingness to indemnify the City for half its cost. 

Councilor Chadbourne felt Councilor Filiault explained this issue well, and felt the City should consider Ms.
Masten’s offer to indemnify the city for half the cost. She went on to say no-one really is talking about going
back to the 1940’s and what the public is favoring are the smart meters. She indicated she supports replacing
what exists and added neither Mr. Goodell nor Ms. Masten raised any concern about the loss of outdoor
seating space. 

The Chairman noted the City could on the other hand at no cost try the pay and display for 30 days while
working on the long range parking plan. 

Councilor Clark felt the parking meters should be taken down and a tax district be brought in. He went on to
say he is happy to see this report as it lays out the entire plan. 
The Councilor stated he likes the idea of fixing the problem and moving forward. 

Councilor Chadbourne asked why one of the other existing kiosks could not be converted for the 30-day trial.
Ms. Dragon stated one of the reasons for her recommendation is because of the concerns raised about the
kiosk before the committee tonight giving the businesses and residents an opportunity to try this change
downtown. She also added this change does not cause the need to make any construction changes; the change
is only inside the unit. 

Councilor Jacobs asked for the timeframe for installation. Ms. Dragon stated it was about a week. 

Chair Greenwald went over the two motions suggested by staff: 
(1) Move that the City Council recommend that the City remove the kiosk on the western side of Central
Square, and replace it with meters that are still in stock by the City; and, that the whole issue of parking be



followed up by the City Manager with a report back to City Council. 
(2) The City Council supports the modification of the Kiosk at Central Square West to a “pay and display”
model using a new vendor (IPS), after 30 days of successful implementation and operation the Parking
Services Division will return to the Finance, Organization, and Personnel Committee with a plan to convert
remaining existing Kiosks; and install additional Kiosks around Central Square using the same technology. 

Councilor Powers felt a review of the parking situation is not a priority for staff; the priority is to fix the broken
meter. This is a conversation that has gone on for a long time but felt the prudent thing to do first is to get the
unit fixed first so meaningful data can be obtained. 

Councilor Jacobs felt the kiosk seems to work in other parts of the city and felt getting this fixed would be the
best solution and stated he favors going with option 2. 

Councilor Chadbourne stated a lot of information containing hard facts have been provided to this committee
from staff and felt this can happen fast; she noted the Council has control over deadlines and would be making
a motion she feels the rest of the committee would approve. 

Councilor Chadbourne made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Powers. 

On 4-1 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Council supports
the modification of the Kiosk at Central Square West to a “pay and display” model using a new vendor (IPS),
after 30 days of successful implementation and operation the Parking Services Division will return to the
Finance, Organization, and Personnel Committee with a plan to convert remaining existing Kiosks; and install
additional Kiosks around Central Square using the same technology. 

Councilor Chadbourne voted in opposition. 



City of Keene 
New Hampshire 

Office of the City Manager 
 
 
Date:  April 11, 2019 
 
To:  Finance, Organizational and Personnel Committee  
 
From:  Elizabeth A. Dragon, City Manager 
 
Subject: Parking 
 
Recommendation: 

The City Council supports the modification of the Kiosk at Central Square West to a “pay 
and display” model using a new vendor (IPS), after 30 days of successful implementation 
and operation the Parking Services Division returns to the Finance, Organizational, and 
Personnel Committee with a plan to convert remaining existing Kiosks; and install 
additional Kiosks around Central Square using the same technology.    
 
The Central Square West Kiosk has experienced some functional issues including 
communication challenges due to the cell carrier utilized by our current vendor. Our current 
Kiosk vendor is Cale and they use AT&T for communications. Most recently there have 
also been physical hardware issues - cords or wires on the inside of the machine that have 
become loose or unattached and issues causing a printer malfunction. In addition, there 
have been issues related to user error and confusion by those unfamiliar with Kiosks 
utilizing plate numbers. Most people are more familiar with the “pay and display” model 
used throughout New Hampshire.  
 

 The new vendor (IPS) utilizes Verizon as their service provider. This would provide 
much more reliable communication service to complete card transactions and 
communicate with software utilized by the parking division.  
 

 The use of the Pay and Display model is more familiar to people. It also eliminates 
the frustration for those who reach the kiosk and do not know their plate number. 
 

 The Pay and Display model works offline. Therefore, if there is a communication 
failure it will still complete the transaction. Enforcement is also not an issue if 
communication goes offline because the enforcement officers do a visual inspection 
of receipt on the dash instead of relying on an update of the software. 
 

 We have discussed adding a tilt sensor to let us know if the Kiosk is being jolted.  
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 We have requested IPS look at turning the Kiosk to reduce sun glare. 
 

 We have reduced the time limit default in Park Mobile before you are able to 
purchase additional time in a zone. When you reach the maximum of two hours 
parking allowed the application didn’t allow you to re-up (purchase more time in that 
zone zone) for 15 minutes. We have reduced that time limit to 5 minutes. We are 
looking at reducing that even more and relying on chalking of tires for compliance. 
 

 If you purchase time from the kiosk and having remaining time on your pay and 
display receipt- you will be able to move your car to other non-kiosk locations 
(traditional meters on Main Street). Parking enforcement will not only check the 
meter to see if your time is expired, they will also do a visual inspection to see if you 
have time left on a pay and display receipt. This is for on-street parking kiosks only 
(not a garage/lot which has different rates). This allows for maximum flexibility for 
the user. It would be an additional level of service and payment flexibility. 
 

 The Parking Services Division is planning training sessions both at the Kiosk and in 
the office. 
 

 Parkmobile has a $0.45 transaction fee and it can be used at many locations all 
across the US (e.g., Boston, Worcester, NYC, DC). We do sell pre-paid cards that 
have no fee! We have Parkmobile decals on all the meters and kiosks, listing which 
zone motorists are parked in for app entry. 
 

 Phase two would involve locating this model kiosk around the square. This would 
allow for consistency in this area of downtown. It would create additional outdoor 
dining space. It would allow for redundancy - if for some reason there was an issue 
with one kiosk or multiple people waiting to use a specific kiosk there would be 
others located within walking distance.  

 
Phase one cost - 
The initial conversion of the Central Square Kiosk as discussed above will be free of 
charge for the first 30 days and will not require any permanent changes to the sidewalk. 
 
Phase two cost - 
Convert all existing kiosks (11 installed kiosks x $2,800=$30,800).  This should be 
considered regardless of the Central Square Kiosk decision. 
 
If, after 30 days, the decision is made to continue with implementation of the new model 
kiosk we would need to add two kiosks around central square (2x $2,800) = $5,600  
We currently have two kiosks that could be modified and located around the square. 
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In comparison-installations of smart meters around central square:  
TOTAL 41 metered spaces at Central SQ 
+10% extra (4 more) for repair/malfunction, totaling 45 
X $473/single space smart meter delivered & installed is $21,285 
 
The ongoing costs for smart meters is $8 per meter per month = $8X41 meters= $328 per 
month. The costs for Kiosks covering the same amount of spaces $55 per month x 3 
kiosks=$165 per month. Annual difference is $1,956. 
 
MSFI Committee recommendation to remove Kiosk and install used coin meters: 
 

 We have confirmed that we have enough meters for the 14 parking spaces located 
at Central SQ West. 

 
 We do not have enough meter posts - once ordered would take approximately 2 

days. 
 

 Dig safe would need to mark utilities - takes approximately 3 working days.  
 

 Once the Kiosk is removed from the sidewalk pad - public works would cut and 
grind down remaining bolts. (unsure of aesthetically how this would be in the end). 

 
 To install takes - 2 public works employees no more than 4 hours. (approx. $250 of 

staff time during regular hours). 
 

 There are currently no holes in the sidewalk - this option will require drilling new 
holes through the concrete sidewalk. 

 
 The installation of parking meters will require a reduction/reconfiguration of outside 

seating. 
 
Outdoor dining space around Central Square is limited. While making this decision, it is 
important to consider the entire square.  For example, the outdoor dining space in front of 
The Stage Restaurant would be enhanced with the removal of meters. I have spoken to 
the owner of The Stage and his outdoor dining area is very important to his business. He 
stated his restaurant is a destination and therefore parking in front of the restaurant is less 
of a concern in the evening. During the day time hours parking is a challenge. He is also 
open to discussion if there is a better system but is opposed to the kiosk model in front of 
Pedraza’s. not opposed to a kiosk as described.   
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Prior to the reconfigurations of the area in front of Pedraza’s it was similar to the area in 
front of Prime Roast but tighter. The distance - building line to curb at Prime Roast is ten 
feet without any obstructions such as stairs or ramps. There was a curb line with a five foot 
sidewalk with steps and ramps with a grass belt behind at Central square West with failing 
trees. This configuration makes it difficult to perform winter maintenance. It requires the 
Highway Department to first push the snow between the meter post and then use other 
equipment to pull the snow into the street/parking stall and then collect it increasing clean 
up time. 
 
In the more open areas, without grass belts, meter posts also make winter maintenance 
more difficult. Snow removal equipment gets as close to the meter post as possible.  
Typically there is a drift of snow left around the meter post.  When you have several posts 
side by to side this can extend outwards two feet around each post. The City has received 
complaints that customers aren’t able get to the meters. Therefore, a follow up action 
requires the snow be cleared separately out into the street/parking stalls and then 
collected.  In some areas the Highway Department has to use the grader with wing 
attachment to pull the snow out and around from the meters. Without the meter post, 
equipment pushes the snow right out into the street/parking stalls eliminating the 
requirement to come back and pull snow out.   
 
For summer maintenance, the City can use broom attachments to sweep sidewalks.  With 
parking meters the attachment cannot be used because it cannot necessarily easily get the 
debris to the street. Other methods such as back-pack blowers are used. 
 
During the summer months there are issues with the cafe licenses/outdoor seating.   
Tables are placed near parking meters making it difficult for the users of the parking stalls 
and those with strollers to put coins into the meter.  In some cases they have to ask 
patrons of the restaurants/seating areas to put the coins in for them.  The seating areas 
also block access to the sidewalk requiring people (and those with strollers) to walk down 
the street behind the parked vehicles adjacent to the travel lanes to find an open area to 
access the sidewalk. Without meter posts there is more room to accommodate the outdoor 
seating on the public sidewalk/right-of-way. 
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Traditional Mechanical Meters 
PRO 
•         User friendly / less walking to pay 
CON 
•         Limited to coins only 
•         No proof of purchase option 
•         More frequent battery replacement (2x /yr.) 
•         Little to no reports for staff repair (public-dependent) 
 
Single Space Smart Meters 
PRO 
•         User friendly / less walking to pay / more familiar concept 
•         Coin or credit card purchase capability 
•         Auto-alerts re issues for staff repair 
•         Ability to expand customer options (e.g., find-a-space) 
•         Easy notification system for events & messaging 
•         Downtime/repair requirements impact only 1 space at a time 
CON 
•         Can only obtain proof of purchase online for credit card use 
•         More expensive batteries (solar lasts 1-3 years) 
•         Technology repairs also depend on vendor troubleshooting 
 
Multi-Space Smart Meter/Kiosk 
PRO 
•         Receipt option at kiosk regardless of payment type 
•         Less sidewalk space used 
•         Vehicles can come & go from area (i.e., ‘space’ not taken if need to leave but return) 
/ no piggybacking 
•         Safer / better snow removal 
•         Auto-alerts re issues for staff repair 
•         Easy notification system for events & messaging 
•         Different setup options (by space, by plate, by display) 
CON 
•         More expensive batteries (solar last 1-3 years) 
•         Tech stability dependent on area’s best cellular provider 
•         On-street kiosk location downtime impacts multiple spaces 
•         Potential learning curve for some users based on setup option chosen 
•         Technology repairs also depend on vendor troubleshooting / possible public 

 perception issues 





City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

April 16, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Rhett Lamb ACM/Community Development Director

ITEM: G.1.

SUBJECT: Resignation from Southwest Region Planning Commission - Planning Board

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 18, 2019.
Voted unanimously to accept the resignation with appreciation for service.

RECOMMENDATION:
A motion was made by Councilor Hansel to accept Dick Barry’s resignation from the Southwest Regional
Planning Commission’s Board. The motion was seconded by Chair Barrett and was unanimously approved.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Communication_Berry



March s; 2019 

M~yor Kendall _Lane 
City Hall 
3 Washington St. 
Keene, NH 03431 

RECEIVED MAR - 7 2019 

Dear Kendal, this is to confirm my resignation from the Southwest 
Regional Planning Commission effective March 31, 2019. 

Best regards, 

JAvt __ ]~----
Richard Berry v 
27 Felt Road 
Keene, NH 03431 

cc. Tim Murphy 
Executive Director 
Southwest Regional Planning Commission 
37 Ashuelot St. 
Keene, NH 03431 

hfitz-simon
Typewritten Text
In City Council April 18, 2019.
Voted unanimously to accept the 
resignation with appreciation for service.

hfitz-simon
Typewritten Text
City Clerk



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

April 18, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Rhett Lamb ACM/Community Development Director

ITEM: G.2.

SUBJECT: Confirmation to the Southwest Region Planning Commission - Planning Board

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 18, 2019.
Voted unanimously to confirm the nomination.

RECOMMENDATION:
A motion was made by Chair Barrett to nominate Gary Spykman to serve on the Board of Southwest Regional
Planning Commission. The motion was seconded by Councilor George Hansel.  The motion made by the
Chairman carried on a unanimous vote.

BACKGROUND:
Chair Barrett stated it is the role of the Planning Board to nominate individuals to serve on the Southwest
Regional Planning Commission’s Board and it is the role of the Mayor to approve the nomination. The Mayor
recused himself from this process.
 
Mr. Lamb stated there is an individual who had indicated his willingness to serve in this capacity.
 
A motion was made by Chair Barrett to nominate Gary Spykman to serve on the Board of Southwest Regional
Planning Commission. The motion was seconded by Councilor George Hansel.
 
Mayor Lane noted there are three vacancies.
 
Mr. Burke asked for an overview of duties of this role. Mr. Lamb explained this position represents the City of
Keene on the Southwest Regional Planning Commission Board. The Commission represents 30 towns and
their work is closely connected to transportation, they work with the DOT, there is a Brownsfield Advisory
Body, they also work closely with state and federal agencies.  The Board of Directors are annually selected
from the Commissioners. They meet quarterly.
 
The motion made by the Chairman carried on a unanimous vote.
 
A motion was made by Councilor Hansel to accept Dick Barry’s resignation from the Southwest Regional
Planning Commission’s Board. The motion was seconded by Chair Barrett and was unanimously approved.



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

April 11, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Patricia A. Little, City Clerk

ITEM: I.1.

SUBJECT: Relating to Licenses and Permits

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 18, 2019.
Referred to the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee.

RECOMMENDATION:
That Ordinance O-2019-04 be referred to the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee for their review
and recommendation.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Ordinance O-2019-04

BACKGROUND:
In February staff was before the FOP Committee to discuss the fees charged by the City for various licensed
activities. The discussion was prompted by a communication to the Council from Councilor Manwaring in
which she raised the issue of whether license fees should account for the staff resources that attend protocol
meetings. As this was contemplated, the discussion broadened into a review of all fees charged for activities
licensed under Chapter 46 of the Code, and several inconsistencies were noted in terms of applying a fee to the
various types of event licenses that are issued. 

Staff spent a great deal of time reviewing current license fees and charges, and researching pertinent provisions
under State Law, City Ordinances, City Council Policies and Administrative Directives. During this review it
became clear that State law stipulates that fees or charges for licenses and permits shall not exceed an amount
reasonably calculated to cover the regulatory, administrative, and enforcement costs of the activity. In addition,
the City’s fiscal policy provides that fees and charges shall be set at something less than full cost recovery when
there is no intended relationship between the amount paid and the benefit received. All of the various licensed
events are typically activities that benefit the community at large and are generally sponsored by nonprofit
organizations for charitable purposes.
Referring back to State Law for guidance, the only administrative activity that may be contemplated in the
license fee is the efforts of staff from the City Clerk’s Office to facilitate the issuance of the license. With that in
mind, staff has drafted Ordinance O-2019-04 Relating to Licenses and Permits, which seeks to establish fees
for licenses that have had no fee associated with them in the past (General Use of City Property, Street Fairs or
Community Events, Outdoor Periodic Events), and to acknowledge the complexity of licenses for activities like
Community Sponsored Events, Footraces, or Parades, requiring protocol reviews. The Ordinance also



provides definitions for the various activities licensed in the Chapter, and takes care of some housekeeping
issues to standardize language in each section. 

Staff is hopeful this Ordinance will provide parity among the various licensed events in terms of the fees they
are paying and the benefits they are receiving.









Referred to the Planning, Licenses and 
Development Committee.

City Clerk
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April 16, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Patricia A. Little, City Clerk

ITEM: I.2.

SUBJECT: Relating to Vendors in Parking Spaces or Parking Lots

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 18, 2019.
Referred to the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee.

RECOMMENDATION:
That Ordinance O-2019-05 be referred to the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee for their review
and recommendation.
 

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Ordinance O-2019-05

BACKGROUND:
As part of the staff's continued efforts in responding to a changing business model for mobile food
vendors; O-2019-05 is being introduced to provide the opportunity on a first come first serve basis to vend
from designated public parking spaces on either a street or in a parking lot or on the public way.
 
The Ordinance requires that the vendor pay the required parking rate for the parking space, except when a
waiver of some or all of the parking fees have been granted by the City Council.  The Ordinance exempts the
vendor from the parking time restrictions.  Failure to pay the posted parking rate would result in the parking
enforcement provisions of Chapter 94 to apply. 
 
City staff has identified three vending locations:  a location west of the entrance to the Commercial Street
Parking Lot; a location in the Commercial Street Parking Lot just inside the Gilbo Street entrance and adjacent
to the skate park; and a location on the north side of Emerald Street adjacent to Curry Copy Center. 
 
The Ordinance provides that any parking spaces where vendors are licensed to operate may either be
designated through appropriate signage or identified on a list of spaces where vendors are licensed to operate. 
A map depicting the vending spaces will also be available.
 
 
 
 





Referred to the Planning, Licenses
and Development Committee.

City Clerk
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Transmittal Form

April 16, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Mayor Kendall W. Lane

ITEM: I.3.

SUBJECT: Relating to the Human Rights Committee

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 18, 2019.
Referred to the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee.

RECOMMENDATION:
To refer Ordinance O-2019-08 to the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee for its review and
recommendation.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Ordinance O-2019-08

BACKGROUND:
Ordinance O-2019-08 changes the title of the Martin Luther King, Jr./Jonathan Daniels Committee to the
Human Rights Committee and updates its charge to be more inclusive and universal in the City’s approach to
creating a more welcoming community. 
 





Referred to the Finance, Organization
and Personnel Committee.

City Clerk
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April 11, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: J.1.

SUBJECT: Membership on the Energy and Climate Committee

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 18, 2019.
Report filed into the record as informational.  Voted unanimously for the adoption of Ordinance O-2019-07-A.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the adoption of Ordinance O-
2019-07-A as amended.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Ordinance O-2019-07-A_Adopted

Ordinance O-2019-07-A_redlined

BACKGROUND:
Mayor Lane stated Ordinance O-2019-07 is intended to increase the membership on the Energy and Climate
Committee from seven members to 11 members. The Mayor stated the reason for this is the responsibility of
the Committee has changed dramatically; the committee is developing a plan to make the city 100% renewable.
This requires a certain amount of community involvement. The committee would include representation from
the county, businesses in the community – people who could buy into this program to make is successful. 

Councilor Powers asked whether this was one of the committees that was restricted only to Keene residents.
The Mayor stated he did not think so. 

Councilor Clark asked whether there would be specific seats designated for specific representations. Mayor
Lane answered in the negative and went on to say the city and an organization could certainly enter into a
Memorandum of Understanding but this is something the Council would do, not something that would come
from the Committee. Attorney Mullins stated he could not recall any other committee that had this sort of
representation. He added this is a legislative body and the City Council has the prerogative to allow membership
from outside of the city. If this is something that the Council would like to change, language would need to be
added into Section 2-1089. Today it is silent on that issue. 

Councilor Clark asked whether language should be added where it indicates membership does not have to be
just for Keene residents. Attorney Mullins felt it would be best to add such language. 



Ms. Anne Shedd Chair of the Energy and Climate Committee addressed the Finance Committee and stated
cities such as Concord and Hanover have 11 members on their Energy and Climate Committee and are doing
good work. She extended her appreciation for being able to increase the number. Ms. Shedd noted there is
fairly good representation of various sectors on this committee and Ken Dooley who is the Facilities Manager
for the School District is a Marlow resident and referred to the good work this individual has done for the
school district. She referred to the various sectors represented on this committee; Keene State College, Alumni
and a current student from Antioch University, local businesses, Keene School District. She asked whether it
would be prudent to request this would take effect 60 days to identify other representation for the committee. 

The Mayor stated he would like to have three alternates on this committee 

Councilor Clark made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Powers. 

That the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommend adoption of Ordinance O-2019-07. 

Councilor Clark made an amendment to add the following language to Section 2-1089, Membership: provided
however, members shall not be restricted to residents of the City. In addition, three alternates may be appointed
to the committee. The amended motion was seconded by Councilor Powers. 

Councilor Powers stated some people feel city business should be conducted by city residents while others feel
differently; the Councilor felt even though appointing non Keene residents is not a common practice, in this
case because of the knowledge some of these members bring to the table, it was a good idea. 

Mayor Lane stated one of the challenges he has had to face in his eight years as the Mayor is that Keene’s
population stands at 23,000 but the day time population doubles and those individuals are as much involved in
the community and bring as much expertise to the city. 

The amended motion carried on a unanimous vote. 

On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the adoption of Ordinance O-
2019-07-A as amended. 





PASSED  April 18, 2019
A true copy, attest:

City Clerk







City of Keene, N.H.
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April 16, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Beth Fox, ACM/Human Resources Director

THROUGH: Elizabeth A. Dragon, City Manager

ITEM: K.1.

SUBJECT: In Appreciation of Frank J. Hoye Upon His Retirement

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 18, 2019.
Report filed into the record as informational.  Voted unanimously for the adoption of Resolution R-2019-23.

RECOMMENDATION:
That Resolution R-2019-23 be adopted by the City Council.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Resolution R-2019-23_Adopted

BACKGROUND:
Mr. Hoye retired from the Highway Division of the Public Works Department effective March 29, 2019, with
almost 30 years of service.



April 18, 2019

A true copy, attest:

City Clerk
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April 16, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Beth Fox, ACM/Human Resources Director

THROUGH: Elizabeth A. Dragon, City Manager

ITEM: K.2.

SUBJECT: In Appreciation of Michael J. Martell Upon His Retirement

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 18, 2019.
Report filed into the record as informational.  Voted unanimously for the adoption of Resolution R-2019-24.

RECOMMENDATION:
That Resolution R-2019-24 be adopted by the City Council.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Resoluton R-2019-24_Adopted

BACKGROUND:
Mr. Martell retires from the Operations Division of the Public Works Department effective April 26, 2019, with
almost 32 years of service.



April 18, 2019

A true copy, attest:

City Clerk
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April 11, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: K.3.

SUBJECT: Relating to Approving an Application for CDBG Funds

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 18, 2019.
Voted unanimously to suspend section 27 of the Rules of Order to allow action on this item.  Report filed into
the record as informational.  Voted unanimously for the adoption of Resolution R-2019-22.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the adoption of Resolution R-
2019-22.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Resolution R-2019-22_Adopted

BACKGROUND:
Mr. Jack Dugan of Monadnock Economic Development Corporation (MEDC) and Tiffany Wright store
manager of the Food Coop were the next two speakers. Mr. Dugan stated he is before the Committee as they
have had to revise and resubmit the Community Development Block Grant Application the Committee
approved a while ago. The application is for the same project the committee previously approved. The reason
the Community Development Finance Authority is requesting re-submittal of the application is because MEDC
is going to be expanding the building it leases to the Food Coop and the Food Coop is going to be purchasing
this building as well as the lot next to it and expand the building, which Mr. Dugan felt is a long term
commitment on the part of the Food Coop. Ms. Wright added this expansion is going to help with efficiencies
and bring their finance and marketing departments under the same (they are currently leasing space at the
Hannah Grimes facility). The Chairman noted this project is going to exceed 2.2 million dollars which he felt
was a substantial investment in the downtown. Mr. Dugan added this contributes to MEDC’s loan fund which
in turn could help other businesses in the area as the Coop pays back the money. 

Councilor Powers clarified the timeline would work for the applicant as far as getting the necessary documents
approved by the City Council. Mr. Dugan agreed it was. 

Councilor Jacobs asked whether any action needed to be taken on the Resolution. City Attorney Mullins stated
this would be a question for Rebecca Bullock but stated his understanding is that a public hearing needs to
happen prior to making a recommendation on the Resolution. Rebecca Bullock of Southwest Regional
Planning Commission stated tonight is to provide an update on the project, a public hearing has been scheduled
for next Thursday, April 18 at 7 pm, this is when action would be taken on the Resolution. 



Attorney Mullins suggested making a recommendation on the Resolution, suspending the rules and voting on it
at the City Council on the 18th - the Resolution needs to be approved by the City Council, this Committee is
making a recommendation to the Council. 

Councilor Powers made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Jacobs. 

On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the adoption of Resolution R-
2019-22. 





PASSED:  April 18, 2019
A true copy, attest:

City Clerk
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